Lindenwood College

BULLETIN



The Lillie P. Roemer Fine Arts Building with its mantle of snow. Winter at Lindenwood is a reminder of busy college days and warm friendships which endure through the years.

Current Comment

By PRESIDENT GAGE

A THE annual meeting of the Association of American Colleges at Atlantic City it was my duty, on January 11, to make a report on teacher education. Our interest in that report is two-fold. First, four-year liberal arts colleges prepare a large portion of all public school teachers and fifty per cent of all high school teachers. The influence of the college on American life is, therefore, apparent. One is reminded of an old maxim: If we wish to put anything into the life of the people, we must first put it into the schools. For our colleges to neglect teacher education is a malfeasance of responsibility.

A second interest of colleges in teacher education is the preparation of college teachers by universities. Attention is therefore directed to the nature and purposes of liberal education. Sir Richard Livingstone says, "To understand it, we must imagine ourselves in the Greek world where the great distinction was between free men and slaves, and a liberal education was the education fitted to a free citizen." In other words liberal education is a means whereby people may exercise and enjoy the "four freedoms."

When Plato said, "Education prepares for the beautiful enjoyment of leisure time" he stated an important truth which today is frequently emphasized. He did not, however, at that point state all that liberal education does.

Erasmus has given us a more comprehensive and practical definition: "The first and also the principal function of education is that the tender spirit may drink in the seeds of piety; the next, that he may love and learn thoroughly the liberal studies; the third, that he may be informed concerning the duties of life; and the fourth, that from earliest childhood he may be habituated in courteous manners."

For those who find it difficult to outline a curriculum that will provide the "seeds of piety," the "liberal studies," the "duties of life" and "courteous manners" I present a fine sentence from John Burnet, a classical scholar, "We must remember that every department of knowledge has its universal side, the side on which it comes into touch with every other, and that this is the most important side for the educator." In a real universe each little thing is related to all else. Whatever is taught in college should be presented clearly in particular and in its universal relationships. If we accept this as true, we shall not need to worry so much about the specific content of the curriculum. We shall, however, have to be more diligent in the search for teachers who know their own fields of learning and who, furthermore, know what sides of their respective bits of knowledge touch all else and who realize that these are the most important sides. A college faculty is not designed to be a collection of specialists. It is rather an organization of specialists who realize the relations of departments of instruction to each other. If students are to be liberally educated their teachers must be liberally educated. In addition to being specialists they must have a general education which is broad and something more than elementary.

In this Issue:

Second Semester Opens

Page Three

Roll Call of Class of 1913

Page Four

Alumnae in War Service

Page Five

Tribute to Mrs. Hardy

Page Seven

Alumnae News

Pages Eight, Nine and Ten

LINDENWOOD COLLEGE BULLETIN

Vol. 118

FEBRUARY, 1945

Nu

A Monthly Paper Published by LINDENWOOD COLLEGE ST. CHARLES, MO.

Lindenwood Opens Second Semester With Capacity Enrollment

Heavy Advance Registrations Already Made for Next Year—Alumnae Are Urged to Send in Reservations for Relatives and Friends as Soon as Possible

LINDENWOOD will open the second semester of the 1944-45 college year with a capacity enrollment, it is announced by Guy C. Motley, secretary of the college. Final examinations began January 29, and the new semester opens on February 6.

A highlight of the final weeks of the first semester was the engagement of "Oklahoma" in St. Louis. Several hundred students were able to enjoy the famous musical production through reservations made by the college.

As was the case a year ago, advance registrations for next year are unusually heavy. Lindenwood regrets that many applications for both semesters this year could not be accepted. Alumnae who have relatives and friends who plan to attend Lindenwood next year are urged to make their reservations as soon as possible.

Servicemen Are Guests of St. Louis Lindenwood Evening Club

Following a precedent set by the club, members of the armed services were guests of the St. Louis Lindenwood College Evening Club at its Christmas meeting at the Forest Park Hotel on December 5. Mrs. Norman Erd, president of the club was the hostess for the evening and Mrs. Ralph George was in charge of the arrangements for the party. A feature of the program was a "Truth and Consequences" quiz, conducted by Miss Abigail Holmes. Members of the club brought gifts of clothing, food and toys for distribution at the Caroline Mission in St. Louis.

Lieut. Canty Writes of Navy Life in the Pacific

Lieut. E. J. Canty, Lindenwood's college physician on leave with the United States Navy, is now somewhere in South Pacific. In a recent letter to the college he described his first trip across the Pacific in an LST and the landing at "one of the islands near where great naval history has been made in this war." The letter also told of Lieut. Canty's initiation as a "polywog" when the ship crossed the equator.

Queen of Military Ball



Miss Alice Christiansen, Lindenwood freshman, who was crowned queen of Missouri Military Academy War Bond ball on November 27 at Mexico, Mo. Miss Patsy Stickler, also a freshman at Lindenwood, was chosen as Miss Christiansen's Maid of Honor.

In Chemical Warfare Service

Miss Mary Elizabeth Jolley, Class of '38, is now working as a chemist in the Toxicological Section of Medical Research of the Chemical Warfare Service. Her address is Edgewood, Md. In a letter to Miss Kathryn Hankins, Alumnae Secretary, she writes that her home is just off Chesapeake Bay and "the Aberdeen proving grounds are directly across the river. The enormous bombs they test almost jar us out of our seats."

Many Varied Interests Among Activities of Members of the Class of 1913

By KATHRYN HANKINS, Alumnae Secretary

FOURTEEN members of the Class of 1913 have responded to the Alumnae Office's request for news about themselves and their activities. Their letters follow:

Freda M. Amburg (Mrs. Leo Rippley), 2722 Hillcrest St., Alton, Ill.: "I am a housewife and have two grown daughters. The older one is married and with her small daughter is living here at home while her husband is overseas. Reading the 'Alumnae Notes' each month gives me great pleasure."

Margaret Baetz (Mrs. F. K. Bezzenberger), 1200 Piermont Rd., S. Euclid, Cleveland, Ohio.: "I have been following The Class Rolls appearing in the Bulletin with interest and am happy to find the one of 1913 is to appear soon. Since my marriage in 1918, I have lived in Cleveland. I have one daughter, and am a most doting grandmother to her daughter, Gerry. I lost my husband five years ago, and since then I have been active in the business which he founded, an industrial chemical laboratory. The company has been occupied almost entirely with war work, and I am kept very busy and most interested."

Helen R. Baity (Mrs. W. J. Malcolmson), 255 Lawton Rd., Riverside, Ill.: "After leaving Lindenwood I attended Missouri Valley College where I graduated in 1916. I married that fall and came to Chicago to live-have now been a resident in Riverside, a suburb of Chicago, for 28 years. Have one daughter, Martha, who attended Lindenwood in 1935 and 1936. She was married last year to Cpl. George A. Wilson, now serving in France. She is teaching English at the University of Illinois until his return. Have one son, Lt. (jg) Robert D. Malcolmson serving in the Pacific. In 1923 my husband's business took our family to England where we lived for almost two years and had the opportunity of traveling extensively over the Continent. In recent years my interests outside of homemaking have been the usual club, church, civic, college and sorority. At present give two days a week to making surgical dressings and am a nine-time donor of Red Cross Blood Bank."

Marie Kathryn Betzler, 155 N. Jefferson St., Carrollton, Mo.: "I have nothing very interesting or thrilling to relate, am merely a home maker, as my sister and I live together—but interested and keep busy with church and club work. Through our local girls who attend L. C. I keep in touch with the college and still hear from a few of the old girls whom I knew. My greetings to all the class of 1913."

Eloise Marie Eyssell (Mrs. Frank H. Bergmann), 648 Thayer St., Los Angeles, Calif.: "'Dyed in the wool,' home maker, two chicks, son just returned from Navy Reserve service in Pacific, daughter embarking on medical career, I am the same old girl."

Frances I. Fales (Mrs. William Kent Cooper), 1214 Walnut St., Williamsport, Pa.: "I'm another of those home makers whose birds have flown. One son Charles, is a lieutenant in the Marines now in the Southern Pacific, The younger son, Kent, is a freshman at Bucknell College doing pre-med work. Since Mr. Cooper's untimely death in an airplane accident in July, 1943, I have continued to live in the home we established together. His mother is now a semi-invalid so I find myself in the combination roll of housekeeper and nurse, as well as Red Cross worker, club woman, chauffeur, gardener and Jack-of-all-trades. Nothing unusual, but a very full life. I am very happy to have this opportunity to express my appreciation for the continued interest Lindenwood has shown in her daughters and to send my love and greetings to the other members of the Class of 1913."

Mary Eva Hain (Mrs. Joseph H. Harper), 4146 Flora Pl., St. Louis, Mo.: "I have been happily married for the last twenty-four years and have two sons, Joe, Jr., and Bob. The latter is in the Air Corps in England. Just recently he was forced to bail out of the plane over the Continent, but, fortunately landed safely in friendly territory. I have a sample of his parachute and will never complain about the scarcity of nylon hose. I attend the Red Cross and in spare time work in the garden which is my hobby."

Helen Hudson (Mrs. William E. Corkill), 205 N. Sixth St., Henryetta, Okla.: "I have very little to contribute to the 1913 class bulletin, but I shall read with deep interest all the bits of news from the girls of that period. I only hope life has been as kind, on the whole, to each of them as it has been to me. Having been the wife of an army officer for 25 years, my life has been varied, interesting, and full of moves, But the war has placed me in my old home where I shall remain until my husband, Col. William E. Corkill, captured on Bataan, and now interned on Taiwan by the Japanese, is released. My interest here is the organization and supervision of the surgical dressings units of the Red Cross here and the outlying towns. As this chapter has made over 750,000 dressings, I have, indeed, been busy, and love it."

(Continued on page 6)

Two More Lindenwood Alumnae Are Now Serving Overseas in Red Cross

Two more of Lindenwood's daughters are now serving overseas with the American Red Cross. Two others are in the armed forces as Army nurses, and a third has joined the WAVES. Their stars added to Lindenwood's alumnae service flag bring the number of alumnae now in military service to 119.

Miss Harriet Heck, of California, Mo., a member of the Class of '40, joined the Red Cross as a recreational staff assistant in March, 1944. She was first sent to England, then served in North Africa, Sardinia and Corsica, and is now in Italy.

Miss Mary Shelly Ingalls, of Atchison, Kan., and a member of the Class of '37, recently arrived in England to serve as a Red Cross staff assistant. Before joining the Red Cross, she was head of a nursery school in Detroit, Mich.

Lieut. Eudore McMaster, of Scottsbluff, Neb., who attended Lindenwood in 1940-41, is now in the Army Nurses Corps and is stationed at the Northington General Hospital at Tuscaloosa, Ala.

Lieut. Constance L. Cockburn, of Wyandotte, Mich., a member of the Class of '37, is an Army hospital dietitian at the Station Hospital at Camp Shanks, New York.

Miss Jane Henss, of Newton, Iowa, a member of the Class of '42, writes that she has recently received



With Red Cross in England



Miss Mary Shelly Ingalls, Class of '37, who is now serving as a Red Gross staff assistant in England.

her commission as an Ensign in the WAVES and has been assigned to the Supply Corps. She is attending the Navy's School of Supplies and Accounts at Cambridge, Mass., where she expects to be stationed until March. Her address is Whitman Hall, 90 Walker St., Cambridge, Mass,

Another addition to the WAVES is Miss Jeane Osborn, Class of '42. Miss Osborn, who majored in home economics at Lindenwood, enlisted in the WAVES seven months ago and is now a Seaman First Class, assigned as a baker at the Naval air station at Ottumwa, Iowa. In a letter to the college she writes: "I don't regret my decision to enlist one bit. In fact I am most happy and am trying to do a good job. I feel that I am doing more in the enlisted group of the Navy as I am working in my field of study."

Miss Anna Wurster of the Modern Languages Department received a Christmas card from Miss Elizabeth Foster, of Keokuk, Iowa, a member of the Class of '40, who is now in Italy as a Red Cross recreational assistant. Miss Foster, who was commended for bravery under fire last fall, wrote: "The Italian lessons you gave me really come in handy, and the background I got at Lindenwood makes it easy for me to learn to speak the language..."

Roll Call of Class of 1913

(Continued from page 4)

Enid Laveta Patterson (Mrs. A. Jackson Clay), 120 Kingshighway, St. Charles, Mo.: "After graduating from Lindenwood I entered Missouri University for A.B. and B.S. degrees. During World War I I stopped teaching to enter the Vassar Training Camp for Nurses which was open to college women. After the Armistice I left training at Barnes Hospital in St. Louis to marry a doctor. I have found plenty of use for my year of nursing ever since as a home maker and mother of two children. About 13 years ago we moved to St. Charles and live across from Lindenwood campus. My husband died in 1941. My son is in the Army and my daughter is a senior in high school. My war work consists of membership on the Girl Scout Council, helping now and then with Red Cross surgical dressings, carrying on worth while club and church activities.'

Lora May Pearce, 1104 Hickman Rd., Augusta, Ga.: "I hope that it will not be too great a disappointment to my friends of the Class of 1913 to hear that I have spent my life as an old maid school teacher. After brief service in clerical work in Washington, D. C., during the first World War, I came to Augusta to visit my sister and was induced to take a teaching position in the high school. Here I have remained ever since except to return to school to buy more education. In 1924, I graduated at the University of Chicago with the Ph.B. degree; and in 1936, I completed a course for a master's degree at Duke University."

Dorritt Stumberg (Mrs. Martin Marshall White), 173 Cherokee Park, Lexington, Ky.: "After leaving Lindenwood I attended Smith College where I received an A.B. and the University of Chicago where I received a Ph.D. in psychology. After teaching a good bit, at the University of Kansas, Chicago, and one very nice year at Lindenwood, I married and for the last fifteen years have been living in Lexington where my husband is head of the Psychology Department at the State University. We have two children, a girl of 15 and a boy of 12. I don't hold any paid job but when I realized this fall that I was active in nine different community organizations, such as Cub Scouts, P.T.A., Mental Hygiene Association, etc., I thought I would save time as well as money if I did! Of course I get back to St. Charles frequently but never when Lindenwood is open, which I regret. I have pleasant memories of so many people there."

V. Mercedes Weber (Mrs. T. Gardner Farmer), 1268 Michigan Ave., Pasadena, Calif.: "I am a home maker. Have been married twenty-three years, and we are the proud possessors of three sons. Lewis, age 22, is an Air Cadet; Bill, age 20, has been in the Air Corps for two years. He completed his thirty missions the fourth of July and returned to the states in August. Then our youngest, Jack, is 11 and about ready to enter junior high school. Aside from my home duties, I have served as hostess at our Canteen and Recreation Center connected with our church. Also am chairman of "Services and Mothers, Unlimited," here and we do all sorts of service work and try to help the young wives to overcome many lonesome hours. My roommate, Eloise Eyssell Bergmann, lives in Los Angeles, so we see each other often and have many happy hours talking over our L. C. days."

Minnie Helen West, Civilian Dormitory, Hill Field, Ogden, Utah: "I am working as a Junior Aircraft Sheet Metal Manufacturer and Repairer here at Hill Field and have been here sixteen months. Most of our work is on B-24's, C-87's, and P-47's with a few of the fighters, light bombers, and cargo ships; it is very interesting to see the records painted on the war weary ships that pass through the repair hangers where I work. In spare time, I am a member of the Actabit Players—our dramatic club—the Square Dance Club, and work for the Red Cross, also serve on the emergency committee. Am a member of the Rifle Club and have just signed up for the Civil Air Patrol and will be taught all the ground work of the regular Army pilot and am hoping to be able to learn to fly."

Carrie Harriett Winters (Mrs. Robert George Cates), 300 W. First St., Atoka, Okla.: "I am very much a home maker having seven children (four boys and three girls) and a busy husband. I have little time for anything else, however, I take part in our church and missionary work as well as the Red Cross sewing room, also, belong to a literary club. One son, who is a major, was wounded on Anzio Beach in Italy, received the Purple Heart and Legion of Merit decorations. Another son Bill Cates with the Air Force in England has received the D.F.C., Air Medal and 3 Oak Leaf Cluster. The third son Lt. D. Wendell Cates is at Ft. Bragg, N. C. I have one daughter married, living at Miami, Okla. (she went to L. C. one year) and two daughters in high school ages 13 and 15. My fourth son is married and in the drug business with his father here in Atoka."

The following members are deceased: Lucile Markham (Mrs. C. F. Bliss) and Magdalen Stupp (Mrs. E. A. Stanze).

Six members did not respond.

Can anyone give the addresses of the following: Eva Dugan (Mrs. C. A. James), Ruth Horton (Mrs. G. B. Reed), Mabel O'Neal (Mrs. T. R. Lloyd), Mildred Scroggin (Mrs. R. B. Foster), Mary A. Stewart (Mrs. L. R. Hall), Frances B. Strathman (Mrs. W. L. Mayer), Johanna Stupp (Mrs. J. M. Kaiser), Georgia E. Ziegler.

St. Louis Lindenwood Club Pays Tribute to Mrs. Nellie Drury Hardy

A SINCERE tribute was paid to the memory of Mrs. Nellie Drury Hardy, of Waterloo, Ill., a member of the Class of 1876 and for many years an active member of the St. Louis Lindenwood Club, at the November meeting of the club at the home of Mrs. Harold C. Ackert. Mrs. Hardy died last October 23.

rty miss

and ale

n my hoo nteen a rch. Al

limited

d try

lonesom

nn, live

nd have

, Hill

or Air

r here

Most

ith a

hips;

the

gers

the

nce

the

ub

1d

1y

s."

Mrs. Pearl F. Stewart, who represented the college and the club at the funeral services, read the following memorial at the meeting:

"I cannot say, and I will not say she is dead, She is just away.

With a cheery smile and a wave of the hand, She has wandered into an unknown land

And left us wondering how very fair it must be, Since she lingers there."

"These lines from the poem, 'Absent,' by James Whitcomb Riley, were used by Dr. Wales Roberts, of Chester, Ill., at the funeral service for Mrs. Hardy.

"Mrs. Hardy passed away at her home in Waterloo, Ill., on Monday, October 23. We quote from her home town papers concerning her life and death. 'After a long, busy and useful life, she died as she had lived, honored, trusted and loved. She reared her own monuments while she lived in the hearts of all who knew her. Her life was completed, if work well done constitutes completion. Her Christian life was beautiful from its beginning to its close and through all the vicissitudes and sorrows that she met in the way, her faith in God never wavered.'

"Mrs. Hardy was born in Waterloo in 1857, the daughter of Joseph Windsor Drury. She attended Lindenwood College and was graduated from that institution in 1876. On January 16, 1879, she was married to David M. Hardy. They celebrated their golden wedding anniversary in 1929. Mr. Hardy passed away five years later. Four daughters, one son, one stepson, a sister and one granddaughter survive. Two sons preceded their mother in death.

"The beautiful flowers, the presence of old friends and neighbors at the service, paid a tribute to the high place Mrs. Hardy held in her home town.

"She held a very dear place in the hearts of the members of the Lindenwood College Club of St. Louis. We have missed her cheery presence in the last few years, we are further saddened by her death, but we will remember her keen mind, her witty talks to the girls at Lindenwood, her sweetness, her charming simplicity and the sincerity of her friendship."

Hope of Tomorrow



These smiling Lindenwood children are Patricia Ann, I year-old and Stephen, 4, and their parents are Mr. and Mrs. Eugene McGaughey, of 1108 South Main St., Carthage, Mo. Mrs. McGaughey was Virginia Carter, Class of '39.

The Editor Apologizes

In the November issue of the Bulletin, we inadvertantly confused two Pat Andersons on the alumnae list and announced the engagement of Patricia Anderson, of Chandler, Ariz., a member of the Class of '28. We should have announced instead the engagement of Miss Patti Anderson, of Oklahoma City, Okla., a member of the Class of '44, to Lieut. Charles S. B. Galvin, Jr., of the United States Army Air Force.

Our unintentional, but unfortunate mistake, brought however news of the Patricia Anderson of the Class of '28, who is now Mrs. Phillip G. Chitwood. Mr. and Mrs. Chitwood, who live in Chandler, have four children, John Phillip, 10, Patricia Jane, 8, Charles Robert, 6, and Carolyn, 3.

WHAT LINDENWOOD ALUMNAE ARE DOING

MORE OR LESS PERSONAL

Mrs. Paul C. Ellis, who was Marian Titus, Class of '23, for many years an active member of the Kansas City Lindenwood Club, has moved to Long Beach, Calif., where her address is 4809 Sunfield St. Her husband is assigned to the San Pedro Naval Base.

Miss Barbara Goldenberg, of Cincinnati, Ohio, a member of the Class of '42, is serving as Co-ordinator of Volunteers at the Jewish Hospital in Cincinnati and is editor of the hospital's publication, "Our Fight." She has been a Red Cross Nurse's Aide for the last two years.

Mrs. Coila M. Morrison, of 1323 Ohio St., Lawrence, Kan. (Coila Myers, Class of '05), writes that she has a granddaughter who will be a future Lindenwood student. The granddaughter, who has been named Sue Anne, was born to Captain and Mrs. R. L. Morrison, on November 9.

Mrs. John J. Darrah, of 316 N. Pershing St., Wichita, Kan. (Joan Lytle, Class of '29), writes that she and her husband now have three children, Tommy, 6, Jane, 3, and Lucinda, born last June 20.

WEDDINGS

Mr. and Mrs. Otto Bauske, of Des Plaines, Ill., have announced the engagement of their daughter, Miss Virginia Bauske, a member of the Class of '43, to Ensign James W. Sutton, of the United States Merchant Marine.

Miss Suzanne Sibert Runyan, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Reuben Greenwood Runyan, of Omaha, Neb., and a member of the Class of '42, was married to Lieut. Otis Ray Hill, of the United States Army Air Corps, last June 1 at Omaha. Lieut. Hill, a pilot on a B-24, is now in the South Pacific.

On December 8 at Fort Pierce, Fla., Miss Geraldine Harwood Pitts, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Ollie Tillman Pitts, of Cherry Valley, Ark., and a member of the Class of '42, was married to Lieut. Edward Radious Perkins, of the United States Navy.

A December bride was Miss Virginia Louise Donovan, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Raymond Wright Donovan, of Omaha, Neb., and a member of the Class of '44. She chose December 26 as the date of her marriage to Ensign Richard Miles Doudna, of the United States Navy.

On September 6, Miss Eleanor Rogers, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Harry S. Rogers, of York, Neb., was married to Major James R. McClymont, of the United States Army, at Chicago, Ill. Mrs. McClymont attended Lindenwood in 1934-35. Her husband is now in Italy.

A December bride was Miss Florence Lucille Christopher, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Wilbur I. Christopher, of University City, Mo., and a member of the Class of '43. On December 19 she was married to John Ellard Dernoncourt, of the United States Navy, at University City.

On December 16 at St. Louis, Miss Faye Niedergerke, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Boyd Niedergerke, of St. Louis, and a member of the Class of '38, was married to H. W. Reuter, Jr. They are now at home at the Vir-Del Apartments, 3258 Delor Ave., St. Louis.

On November 26 at Carrollton, Mo., Miss Louise Mills Heins, daughter of Mrs. Raymond D. Heins, of Carrollton, and a member of the Class of '39, became the bride of William Edwin Laitner.

Miss Irene Stimson, daughter of Mrs. Rex Stimson, of York, Neb., and a member of the Class of '41, chose November 12 as the date of her marriage to Lieut. Bryce D. Tracy, of the United States Army Air Corps, at York.

Another November bride was Miss Jeane Ruth Kahler, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Albert H. Kahler, of Indianapolis, Ind., and a member of the Class of '41, who chose November 13 as the date of her marriage to Lieut. Bernt Hilding Bentson, Jr., of the United States Army, at Indianapolis.

Miss Betty Jeanne Clarke of Chicago, Ill., a member of the Class of '39, was married to Lieut. Raymond L. Randall, of the United States Navy, on November 6 at Columbia, Mo.

BIRTHS

Don Robert is the name of the son born on October 31 to Mr. and Mrs. J. R. Barnett, of 1200 N. Second St., Independence, Kan. Don's father is now in England. His mother was Mimi Hanna, Class of '42.

Mr. and Mrs. Phil H. Marker, of Rapid City, S. Dak., have announced the adoption of a son, whom they have named John Thomas. Mrs. Marker was Jacqueline Leach, Class of '36.

ALUMNAE NEWS FROM FAR AND NEAR

BIRTHS

G

, day

ork, N

Clym

sband

Luci

lbur | nemb

narrie

Stato

eder-

erke

Was

me

A son, who has been named Jack William, II, was born on November 4 to Mr. and Mrs. Jack Robbins, of 2506 Seventeenth St., Great Bend, Kan. They also have a daughter, Peggy Ann, now 3 years old. Mrs. Robbins was Emily Jane Buxton, Class of '37.

A son, who has been named Peter Anderson, was born on October 26 to Captain and Mrs. John Everett Fellows, of 1000 S. Dinwiddie St., Arlington, Va. Mrs. Fellows was Elaine Anderson, Class of '41.

Mary Elizabeth is the name of the daughter born on November 27 to Mr. and Mrs. C. Scripps Beebee, of 298 Prospect St., East Orange, N. J. They also have a son, William Scripps, now 2½ years old. Mrs. Beebee was Mary Elizabeth Bell, Class of '35.

A daughter, who has been named Janice Louise, was born on December 7 to Mr. and Mrs. Jerome B. Parks, of 6800 Marty Ave., Overland Park, Kan. Her mother, who was Florence Howard, was a member of the Class of '24.

Billy Lynn is the name of the son born on December 7 to Mr. and Mrs. Lynn Lewis, of 1114 Van Dorn St., Lincoln, Neb. Mrs. Lewis was Irene Brooks, Class of '30.

A future Lindenwood girl is Pamela Ruth, who was born to Mr. and Mrs. Edward Kuhn, of 3944 Lexington Ave., St. Louis, on October 23. Mrs. Kuhn was Wilma Schultz, Class of '37.

A daughter, who has been named Kirsten Kay, was born on September 14 to Captain and Mrs. Robert De Quincey Morris, of 103 Stanford Dr., San Antonio, Texas. Mrs. Morris was Kitty Traylor, a member of the Class of '42.

A son, who has been named John Gregory, was born on November 20 to Ensign and Mrs. William W. Townsend, of Chillicothe, Mo. John has an older brother, Jerry. Mrs. Townsend was Joanna Benecke, Class of '39.

Ann Clare is the name of the daughter born on November 24 to Mr. and Mrs. Charles R. Guggenbuehler, of 181 St. Louis Rd., East Alton, Ill. Mrs. Guggenbuehler was Alvina Hale, Class of '40. Headed for Lindenwood



Introducing Judith Rogers, 3-year-old daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Curtis A. Rogers, of 5112 S St., Little Rock, Ark. Judith's mother was Betty Gaunt, a member of the Class of '36.

A daughter, who has been named Janice Louise, was born on December 7 to Mr. and Mrs. Jerome Parks, of 6800 Marty Ave., Overland Park, Kan. Mrs. Park was Florence Howard.

William Phillips is the name of the son born on December 3 to Mr. and Mrs. L. W. Reich, of 4915 Kirk St., Skokie, Ill. Mrs. Reich was Ellen Jane Phillips, Class of '34. William has a sister, Judy, 7 years old.

A son, who has been named John D. Lecky, Jr., was born on December 16 to Captain and Mrs. John D. Lecky, of Glasgow, Ky. Captain Lecky, who is in the Army Medical Corps, recently returned from six months service overseas. Mrs. Lecky was Sara Watts Nichols, Class of '38.

Sherry Ann is the name of the daughter born on December 11 to Captain and Mrs. R. L. Hudgens, of 409 Calumet St., Marion, Ill. Mrs. Hudgens was Winifred Bainbridge, Class of '32.

On December 5 a daughter, who has been named Sarah Bridgman, was born to Mr. and Mrs. Walter M. Webb, Jr., of 8107 S. Langley St., Chicago, Ill. Mrs. Webb was Sarah Ingham, Class of '33.

BIRTHS

A son, who has been named Ernest Christian Brink, III, was born on December 5 to Mr. and Mrs. Ernest C. Brink, Jr., of 785 Oak Grove Rd., Concord, Calif. Mr. Brink, who is a navigator with a Liberator bomber group in the South Pacific, has been listed as missing since last June. Mrs. Brink was Ethyl Chorpenning, Class of '35.

James Martin is the name of the son born on December 2 to Mr. and Mrs. James B. Rosborough, of 1001 Twenty-sixth Ave., Moline, Ill. Mrs. Rosborough was Peggy Stuhler, Class of '36.

A daughter, who has been named Katherine Alice, was born on December 9 to Mr. and Mrs. Lawrence S. Dayton, of 2818 S. Thirty-second St., Omaha, Neb. Mrs. Dayton was Adele Cote, Class of '36. Mr. and Mrs. Dayton have two other daughters, Betsy, 4½, and Jean, 2.

Susan Ardelle is the name of the daughter born on July 17 to Flight Lieut. and Mrs. Paul C. Laidlaw, of 1375 W. Tenth St., Vancouver, British Columbia, Canada. Mrs. Laidlaw was Jane Ardelle Larsen. Her husband is in the Royal Canadian Air Force.

A son, who has been named James Allen, was born on November 25 to Lieut. and Mrs. James W. Crawford, of 2316 Country Club Parkway, Cedar Rapids, Iowa. Mrs. Crawford was Della Nash, Class of '38.

William Winston is the name of the son born on December 12 to Sgt. and Mrs. William W. Waggoner, of 410 E. Main St., Carterville, Mo. Mrs. Waggoner was Mary Louise Burch, Class of '32.

"It's a girl and her name is Devon," says the announcement of the birth of a daughter to Capt. and Mrs. F. H. Fahringer, of Ellington Field, Texas, on December 23. Devon's mother was Catherine Compton, Class of '42.

A daughter, who has been named Sarah Woodside, was born on August 1 to Captain and Mrs. John F. Gallagher, of Farmersville, Texas. Captain Gallagher is now with the American forces in France. Mrs. Gallagher was Sarah Phillips, Class of '41.

Sara Margaret is the name of the daughter born on November 30 to Mr. and Mrs. Fern Stukenbroeker, of 803 N. Fifth St., St. Charles. Mrs. Stukenbroeker was Sara Jefferson, Class of '41. Helen Louise is the name chosen for the daughter born on November 19 to Pvt. and Mrs. Wilbur H. Staggemeier, of St. Charles. Mrs. Staggemeier was Ruth Ritter, Class of '43.

John Gregory is the name of the son born to Ensign and Mrs. William W. Townsend, of Brunswick, Mo., on November 20. John has a brother Tommy. Mrs. Townsend was Joanna T. Benecke, Class of '39.

William Robert Voelker, Jr., was born on December 13 to Mr. and Mrs. William R. Voelker, of 528 Pearl St., Joplin, Mo. They have another son, John Weyman, now 16 months old. Mr. Voelker, who is a flight officer in the Air Transport Command expects to be home on furlough soon to see Bill, Jr. Mrs. Voelker was Virginia Emerson, Class of '37.

IN MEMORIAM

We record with deep regret the death of Mrs. Hal Moore, of 640 South Twelfth St., Lincoln, Neb., on June 9, 1943. Mrs. Moore, who was Irene Brooks, was a member of the Class of '23. Lindenwood extends its sincere condolences to all the members of her family.

Lindenwood extends its deepest sympathy to Mrs. John A. Johnson, of Cape Girardeau, Mo., and to her parents, Mr. and Mrs. Lyman Matthews, in the death of her two brothers. Ensign Lyman Matthews, Jr., a Navy pilot, was killed in September, 1943, and two months later, his brother, Andrew J. Matthews, a radio instructor, was killed in the crash of a Flying Fortress near Ardmore, Okla. A third brother, Sgt. E. E. Matthews, is now stationed at a bomber base in England.

With deep regret we record the death of Mrs. C. Ray Duden, of Toledo, Ohio, on October 20, after an illness of five months. Mrs. Duden, who was Helen M. Horn, Class of '16, was the daughter of Dr. Frank L. Horn, who was Lindenwood's dean for nearly ten years. Lindenwood's alumnae and faculty extend their sincere condolences to all the members of her family.

We record with deep regret the death of Mrs. Frederick W. Seele, of 217 Westgate Ave., St. Louis, on December 3. Mrs. Seele, who was Sarah Jarvis, attended Lindenwood from 1890 to 1893. Lindenwood's alumnae and faculty extend their sincere condolences to her sister, Miss D. Genevieve Jarvis, of Troy, Ill., who attended Lindenwood during the same years, and to the other members of her family.